Minutes of the 25th Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission
Thursday 1st May 2003, 10.30am

Dargle Room, Conrad International Hotel

PRESENT

Commissioners

Robert Daly - (Chairperson) In accordance with standing order No. 10 Olive Braiden

SuzanneEgan

Michael Farrell

Jane Liddy

Gerard Quinn

Mervyn Taylor

William Binchy

Nuala Kelly

Tom O'Higgins

Staff

Alpha Connelly (Chief Executive)

Gavin McSpadden (General Administrator)

Apologies

Maurice Manning (President) Fionnuala NI Aolain Katherine Zappone

Martin Collins

Clodach McGrory

1.
Minutes of the 24th Ordinary Meeting of the Commission

1.1

The minutes were agreed subject to the following amendments:

· Paragraph 6.3 to read, "Michael Farrell attended this conference on behalf of the Commission and outlined the Commission's proposals. The Minister's speech indicated that the new Garda inspectorate would not concern itself with managerial or efficiency matters. The Minister indicated that he would refer the Heads of the Bill to the Commission."

· Paragraph 7.1, 2nd sentence, to read, " The main emphasis is on retention of
telephone records in order to investigate crime."

· Paragraph 15.1 to read, "Michael Farrell submitted a draft press statement, based


on the document drawn up by Wil1iam Binchy, to the President.

2.
Matters Arising from the Minutes

2.1

Regarding paragraph 4.1, it was agreed that Jane Liddy would circulate the article she had published in the Northern Ireland Legal Quarterly. Comments on the Law Reform Commission’s document should be forwarded to her through the general office. It was agreed that Jane Liddy would act as co-ordinator of the Commission's views and that the item would be on the agenda of the next meeting.

2.2

Regarding paragraph 15.1, Lobe and Oseyende, it was agreed to refer this matter to the President again.

2.3

In relation to paragraph 4.2, it was agreed that this matter would be on the agenda of the next meeting.

2.4

Regarding item 3.5, Premises at Jervis House, the Chief Executive informed the meeting that the General Administrator had re-negotiated a substantially better deal and that the matter was progressing.

2.5

In relation to item 3.6, Annual Operating Costs, the Chief Executive drew the Commission's attention to the reply to our submission of estimates received from the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform. The Chief Executive indicated that this still left problems in this financial year and by way of illustration drew the Commissions attention to the fact that the estimated €70,OOO - €] 00,000 required for the Consultation Process on the Strategic Plan would not be available from our current budget. It was agreed that the Commissioners would consult with the President about the possibility of approaching the Taoiseach in relation to securing additional funding for this financial year.

Report of the Chief Executive

3.
The chief executive presented her written report.

Regarding the recruitment of staff, she gave a brief report of the short listing of applicants and preliminary interviews for the position of Senior Human Rights Awareness Officer. The Interview Board comprised Olive Braiden, Martin Collins and herself, and the Board recommended for appointment Mary Ruddy. This recommendation was accepted.

The chief executive also gave a brief report on the final round of interviews for the position of Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer. The Interview Board comprised the President, William Binchy, Suzanne Egan and herself, and the Board recommended for appointment Liam Herrick. This recommendation was also accepted.

3. 1

3.2

3.3

3.5

3.6

3.7

3.4

Regarding the position of Administrator (Finance and Human Resources) she informed the meeting that the Department of Finance had replied in the negative to the Commission's request for the Minister's approval of appointment at a higher point on the relevant pay scale. The Commission decided that the position should not be re-advertised at the moment and discussed the possibility of raising the matter at political level.

The chief executive reported that the President and she had met with "Atlantic Philanthropies". It was agreed that the matter of funding from other sources other than the exchequer would be placed on the agenda of the next meeting with a view to formulating a policy in relation to such bodies and the possibility of seeking legal opinion on the matter.

The chief executive reported on the ongoing discussions with the Law Society in relation to the joint conference on disability scheduled for September. It was agreed that Gerard Quinn would speak to Alma Clissman in relation to the possible involvement of the Equality Authority and the National Disability Authority.

Regarding Ireland's co-ordination of European National Institutions in relation to the proposed United Nations Convention on Persons with Disabilities, the chief executive reported that Gerard Quinn will be unable to attend the session of the Ad-Hoc Committee considering the Convention in New York in June and proposed that William Binchy attend in his stead. This was agreed.

In relation to the Pre Consultation paper on a Charter of Rights for the island of Ireland, the chief executive reported that the document had not issued as yet as the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission wished to hold off due to the recently announced elections to the Northern Ireland Assembly.

3.8

The chief executive reported that the consultation document in relation to the elderly in long-term care had issued on the 30th of April 2003 and that responses had been requested by the 6th of June.

3.9

The chief executive noted that a Garda had sent a confidential communication to individual members of the Commission and asked that replies be co-ordinated through the senior caseworker. It was agreed to refer the matter of Commissioners receiving complaints individually to the Casework Committee so as to formulate policy on the matter.

3.10

3.11

3.12

3.15

3.16

The chief executive informed the meeting that the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law reform had referred 2 General Schemes on proposed legislation to the Commission for its consideration. The chief executive informed the meeting that she would circulate both the General Scheme on the proposed Committees of Investigations Act 2003 and the General Scheme on the European Arrest Warrants Bill to Commissioners the following day and that comments to the President would be sought within two weeks. The meeting requested that the President then report back.

The Chief Executive circulated a revised draft of the Commission's observations on the Criminal Law Insanity Bill. It was agreed that comments were to be sent to Robert Daly within 10/12 days.

The chief executive reminded Commissioners of the details required by the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform in relation to the payment of their fees.

The chief executive reported on the request by the Human Rights Office of the Government of Croatia for mutual co-operation. It was agreed to proceed cautiously given that this office is clearly not independent of the Government.

Reports from Committees

4.
Casework Committee

(i)

The Chief Executive tabled provisional terms of reference for the Casework Committee. After discussion the document was approved subject to minor amendment.

CEDAW Committee

(ii)

This matter was not taken.

4.1

4.2

Committee on Approach to Work

(iii)

The Chief Executive recommended that the Committee consider the consultation process as envisaged in the commission's plan.

4.3

Committee on Racism

(iv)

4.5

5.
5.1

4.4

Michael Farrell reported that the Committee had not met. He reported that the forthcoming co-hosted seminar with Amnesty International on Racism and the Media was in the planning stages and that Geraldine Kennedy of the Irish Times had indicated, informally, that she would be willing to participate in the event.

(v)

Research Committee

It was agreed that lane Liddy would be the new Convenor of this Committee.

Reports on Meetings and Conferences

Suzanne Egan reported that she had attended the first annual Student Human Rights Convention, hosted by the Irish Centre for Human Rights at University College Galway, and delivered a low-key address on the functions of the Commission. It is proposed that this conference would become an annual event and she recommended that the Commission become further involved in the future.

Nuala Kelly reported that she had informal discussions with the New Zealand Human Rights Commission whilst there. She reported that an advocate of the Children's Commission of New Zealand will be visiting Dublin and there was a possibility or a lunch meeting on Thursday the 15th of May. All Commissioners interested in attending should contact her.

5.2

William Binchy reported that he had attended a conference on "Reparation for Past Human Rights Abuses" which was addressed by the former chair of the Human Rights Commission of South Africa. He is to circulate an article of his to the Commission for information.

5.3

Jane Liddy reported that she had attended a seminar organised by the Irish Women Lawyers Association on the Trial of Sexual Offences.

5.4

Casework Criteria

6.
The Senior Caseworker, Des Hogan, joined the meeting at this stage for discussion of this item and was welcomed by the Chief Executive. The Chief Executive tabled a revised draft of "Criteria for Dealing with [Individual] Requests under Sections 9(l) (b) and 10 of The Human Rights Commission Act, 2000". Various amendments were agreed and this document was adopted for internal use. It was noted that this did not preclude the further adoption of discretionary criteria. The last paragraph of the section on Enquiries and the last paragraph on Assistance in Relation to Legal Proceedings, both of which concern the exercise of discretion by the Human Rights Commission were referred to the Casework Committee. The meeting requested that the Casework Committee then report back to the Plenary.

6.1

7.
7.1

Observations on the Proposals Paper of the Disability Legislation Consultation Group

This draft paper was circulated at the meeting and Gerard Quinn spoke to it. It was agreed that Gerard Quinn would amend the document and that the President would then send it to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform and that the document would be published.

Immigration Bill, 2002

Suzanne Egan reported that this Bill was at Committee Stage. It was agreed that in the event that the Joint Committee on Justice, Equality, Defence and Women's Rights sat before the next Plenary Meeting that Suzanne Egan would appear for the Commission. She is to send an e-mail of the points she is going to make to all Commissioners prior to any appearance and is to liaise with Nuala Kelly, William Binchy and Michael Farrell on the matter.

Training for Commissioners

This item was not taken.

Items for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting

8.
8.1

9.
9.1

10.
Funding from sources other than from the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform

Human Rights Implications of the Establishment of a DNA Database Correspondence with the Presidents of the Circuit and District Court

Training for Commissioners

(i)

(ii) (iii)

(iv)

It was agreed that the following two items would be included on the agenda for the forthcoming meeting subject to having a paper on the matter concerned in advance.

Input of the Human Rights Commission to positions taken by Ireland at meetings of the UN Human Rights Commission

Offences against the State Acts

(i)

(ii)

AOB

11.
It was agreed that the membership of the Research Committee would be extended to include Suzanne Egan and, subject to confirmation, Nuala Kelly and Mervyn Taylor.

11.1

The chief executive reminded Commissioners of Section 24 of the Human Rights Commission Act, 2000. She recommended the establishment of a small committee to draft the report of the Commission to the Government under Section 24. This was agreed. The Committee is to comprise: ​

11.2

(I) Alpha Connelly (Convenor) (2) Nuala Kelly

(3) Jane Liddy

(4) Katherine Zapone

The meeting ended at approximately 2.40pm.

